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The Town of Denmark regular monthly meeting was held 09.18.2023 at the Town of Denmark municipal 

building. The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm by Supervisor Scott Doyle and he then led those in 

attendance in reciting the pledge of allegiance.  

Clerk Greene completed a roll call of the Town Board as follows: 

Councilmember Fred Wadsworth present 

Councilmember Frank Fazio  present 

Councilmember Peter Jones  present 

Councilmember Darlene Rowsam present 

Supervisor Scott Doyle   present 

        

Also present were the following: 

Town Clerk Prudence Greene (exits at 7:30 pm, reenters at 7:49pm) 
Supt. Of Highways Pat Mahar (exits at 7:30pm, does not return) 
Dep Supt. Of Highways James Der (exits at 7:30pm, does not return) 
Scott Lawrence of North Country CPA’s (exits at 6:10pm) 

Mickey Dietrich of RACOG (exits at 7:30pm, does not return) 

Matt Johnson (exits at 6:30) 

Jeff Snyder (exits at 7:30pm, does not return) 

Deb Der (enters at 6:17pm, exits at 7:30pm, does not return)) 

Gary Ashline (exits at 7:30pm, does not return) 

 

Councilman Jones made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Rowsam to accept the minutes of 08.21.2023 

prepared by Town Clerk Prudence Greene. Vote recorded as 5 aye and 0 no. 

Councilman Fazio made a motion, seconded by Councilman Wadsworth, to accept the agenda for tonight’s 

meeting.  Vote recorded as 5 aye and 0 no. 

The meeting opened with a presentation from Scott Lawrence of North Country CPAs.  He reviewed financial 

information with the Town Board and discussed development of the 2024 budgets.  The 2% tax cap is still in 

effect.  The maximum to be raised by taxes, while remaining under the current tax cap is $1,174,995.00.  

Denmark’s share of Workers Compensation as administered by Lewis County and NYS Retirement are both 

increasing significantly in 2024.  Discussion was held on interest being earned on the money invested with 

NYCLASS, the Town has earned a total of $38,456.00 in interest so far this year.  Mr. Lawrence concluded his 

presentation and exited the meeting at 6:10pm. 

Supervisor’s Report:  Supervisor Doyle provided the monthly North Country CPA/NYCLASS financial reports to 

the board members prior to the meeting.  Supervisor Doyle spoke to the board about the interest Income 

earned so far in 2023 - $38,456.00.  He also discussed budget line concerns.  Revenue line A1061 - PILOT is 

overstated by $11,823.00.  We are still waiting for the final PILOT payment for 2023 due from Karcher Estates 

later this fall.  The Karcher Estates PILOT uses a formula based on occupancy.  After that money is received and 

we know the total PILOT revenue for the year a resolution will be drafted to correct the budget line.   

Discussion was held on the Town of Rutland Fire 2% Check issued last month. The Rutland Fire District has 

requested the check be reissued payable to them.  Supervisor Doyle has consulted Atty. Burrows and the check 

should be payable to the actual department as it was originally drafted.  Supervisor Doyle will notify the Rutland 

Fire District. 

Matt Johnson of the NYS Tug Hill Commission was in attendance and provided information to the board on the 

process to develop a Comprehensive Plan for the Town.  A 7–9-member committee would be formed with a 

member or two from the Town Board, Planning Board, Zoning Board of Appeals, and residents of the Town.  The 

goal of the committee would be to develop a multiyear plan for the Town’s development and priorities with 

charts, graphs, maps, desired improvements, and strategies.  The Villages of Castorland and Copenhagen can be 

included in the town plan.  If a comprehensive plan is developed and adopted the Town would receive more 

“points” on grant applications.  The process typically takes about one year to develop a plan, hold a public 

hearing of the plan, refer the plan to the Lewis County Planning Board to solicit their opinion and then it can be 

adopted.  Development of the plan would include brainstorming sessions of the committee, communication 

with residents seeking their input, and review of existing zoning and planning laws.  RACOG / NYS TUG Hill 

Commission have offered their services at no cost to the town to help develop the plan and would be available 

to start in the 1st quarter of 2024.  Discussion was held. Mr. Johnson exited the meeting at 6:30pm. 

Supervisor Doyle advised the Town Board that he would like to schedule a second budget work session. 
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Councilman Fazio made a motion, seconded by Supervisor Doyle that the Town Board hold a budget work 

session on 09.25.2023 at 6:00pm.  Vote recorded as all ayes. 

Supervisor Doyle asked the Town Board to consider the possible adoption of a Local Law to Override the Tax 

Levy Limit Established in General Municipal Law 3-c if the budget exceeds the tax cap.  Discussion was held.  A 

resolution to hold the public hearing is included on the slate of resolutions.  A resolution is also on the slate to 

hold a public hearing for a local law to offer an exemption to volunteer first responders affiliated with a fire 

company or ambulance crew under Real Property Tax Law 466a.  Board members were given a copy of each law 

for their review and consideration. 

Town Clerks Report:  Town Clerk Greene provided her report for August 2023 to the Town Board as well as 

copies of the General Fund, Highway Fund and Water District abstracts prior to the meeting.   

She also provided the Town Board with the Zoning Report for August 2023 and Planning Board Minutes from 

09.05.2023.  Discussion was held on the potential purchase of Adobe Pro software for the Supervisor and Town 

Clerk.  Supt. Mahar asked that he also be allowed to attain the software.  The cost is estimated to be $23.99 per 

license per month. 

Supervisor Doyle offered a resolution, seconded for adoption by Councilman Wadsworth as follows: 

Resolution 114 of 2023:  Adobe Acrobat 

BE IT RESOLVED, The Town of Denmark Town Board does hereby authorize the purchase of Acrobat Pro Teams 

for use by the Town Supervisor, the Supt. Of Highways, and Town Clerk and further directs that the funds to pay 

for this software be drawn from budget code A5132.4. 

Roll call vote recorded as follows: 

Councilman Wadsworth  Aye 

Councilman Fazio  Aye 

Councilman Jones  Aye 

Councilwoman Rowsam  Aye 

Supervisor Doyle  Aye  Resolution 114 of 2023 adopted 9.18.2023. 

Mickey Dietrich of RACOG was in attendance and he reviewed his monthly report with the Town Board.   

The Missing Link Snowmobile Club is applying for a Snowmobile Trails Grant – In – Aid Application for 2023-

2024.  They have requested the town sign and endorse the application.  A resolution for this action is included 

on the slate of resolutions. 

Clerk Greene provided a copy of the Certificate of Liability Insurance for EDF Renewables effective 9/1/2023 – 

9/1/2024 that was received and filed in the Clerk’s Office.  

Superintendent of Highways & Special Districts Report: Supt. Mahar provided an updated Budget Report and 

his monthly Voucher Report to the board. 

He provided updates on Highway Department activities including replacing culverts on the Ridge Road, hauling 

sand for winter, and working with area departments.  The hydrants in Water District 1 will be flushed in October.  

Discussion was held on the contract between the Town and NYS DOT.  Supervisor Doyle met with a 

representative from NYS DOT and they discussed the contract terms and the fact that the most recent contract 

expired 2 years ago.  Discussion was held on the amount of salt to be supplied by NYS DOT to the Town as 

payment for the use of the garage.  Councilwoman Rowsam suggested the Town consider doing a cost analysis 

to better understand the benefit of providing use by the NYS DOT.  Supt. Mahar suggested researching the value 

of heated garage space.  Further discussion was held on the annual salt used and the types used. 

Supervisor Doyle also provided the quote from MTL Designs to the NYS DOT for repairs to the garage caused by 

the NYS DOT in previous years.  The state requires 3 estimates, and they will pursue 2 more.  The NYS DOT has 

accepted responsibility for the repair. 

Old Business:  Discussion was held on the Village of Copenhagen Water Rate to be charged to the Town in 2024.  

Supervisor Doyle attended the Village of Copenhagen meeting to receive an explanation of how the rate was 

calculated.  Discussion was held about erosion at the Woodbattle well site, and the former water tower on 

County Route 194, owned by the Village of Copenhagen, that has still not been removed although it is no longer 

connected to the water system.   

Discussion was held on the lights that the town should be receiving through the Street Lighting Project that 

RACOG helped facilitate.  The town is purchasing the lights through the Village of Copenhagen and will receive 

approximately $700.00 from the efficiency grant to offset the cost.  3 new lights with poles and 2 replacement 
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light fixtures are expected. One of new poles and lights will be installed in the lower-level parking area, 2 poles 

and lights will be installed in the upper parking lot and the 2 remaining light fixtures will replace those already 

on poles in the upper-level parking area. 

Discussion was held on the possible installation of a horse hitch for use by the Amish residents visiting the town 

offices.  A quote was received from Aubin Contracting for $896.00.  Councilman Wadsworth offered to design / 

build the device instead. 

Councilman Fazio offered a resolution, seconded for adoption by Councilman Jones as follows: 

Resolution 115 of 2023: Hitching Post for upper-level parking lot 

The Town of Denmark Town Board does hereby authorize Councilman Wadsworth to purchase materials for 

installation of hitching post. Cost not to exceed $500.00. 

 Roll call vote recorded as follows: 

Councilman Wadsworth  Abstains 

Councilman Fazio  Aye 

Councilman Jones  Aye 

Councilwoman Rowsam  Aye 

Supervisor Doyle  Aye  Resolution 115 of 2023 adopted 9.18.2023 

New Business: Supervisor Doyle and Councilman Jones met with NYMIR Representative Kevin Townsend on 

9/14/2023.  Cyber insurance was discussed, and Supervisor Doyle will be working with ABS to complete the 

questionnaire or survey provided by NYMIR. 

The 2024 Exemption Questionnaire fromLewis County Real Property was discussed.  No changes are being made 

to the existing exemptions in 2024.  A resolution is included on the slate. 

The Town Board was provided with a copy of the proposed Jefferson County Snow and Ice Agreement effective 

01.01.2024 – 12.31.2027.  The proposed contract is as follows: 
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Discussion was held.  A resolution allowing Supervisor Doyle to sign the contract is included on the slate of 

resolutions. 

Supt. Mahar reminded the Town Board that the Lewis County Snow and Ice agreement expires after the winter 

of 2023 – 2024.   

Drafts of the fire protection contracts for 2024 were provided to the Town Board by Supervisor Doyle for review.   

Discussion was held about the way the Board of Assessment Review (BAR) is paid.  Currently they receive their 

annual salary as 1 paycheck in December of each year. 

Councilman Fazio offered a resolution, seconded for adoption by Supervisor Doyle as follows: 

Resolution 116 of 2023: Establishes BAR salaries be paid on June payroll. 

The Town of Denmark Town Board does hereby direct salary payments be made to the Board of Assessment 

Review (BAR) members on the next general fund pay period for 2023; and further establishes Board of 

Assessment Review (BAR) be paid on June payroll starting in 2024 and subsequent years. 

Roll call vote recorded as follows: 

Councilman Wadsworth  Aye 

Councilman Fazio  Aye 

Councilman Jones  Aye 

Councilwoman Rowsam  Aye 

Supervisor Doyle  Aye  Resolution 116 of 2023 adopted 9.18.2023. 

Slate of Resolutions:  The slate of resolutions #117 - 125 were reviewed by the Town Board. 

Councilman Wadsworth offered a slate of resolutions, seconded for adoption by Councilman Fazio, as follows: 
Resolution 117 of 2023:  Correction of Accounts on Abstracts 

The Town of Denmark Town Board does hereby direct that the following be corrected on monthly abstracts due 

to coding errors on the abstracts: 
Abstract Type & number Date   Voucher Amount  Coded   Recode to  

Highway Abstract 710 June 20, 2023  #74 $7,390.60 DB-5112.2 DB-5112.4 

Highway Abstract 710 June 20, 2023  #77 $12,879.23 DB-5112.2 DB-5112.4 
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Resolution 118 of 2023: General Fund Abstract September 18, 2023 

The Town of Denmark Town Board approves payments of General Fund Abstract #671 dated September 18, 

2023, new claims # 185 – 203, Total of Abstract $8.387.79. 

Resolution 119 of 2023: Water District 1 Abstract September 18, 2023 

BE IT RESOLVED, The Town of Denmark Town Board approves payments of Water District Abstract #96, 

dated September 18, 2023, new claims #17 – 21, Total of Abstract $1,324.01 

 

Resolution 120 of 2023:  Highway Abstract September 18, 2023 

The Town of Denmark Town Board approves payments of Highway Department, Abstract #713, dated September 

18, 2023, new claims # 105 – 114, Total of Abstract $102,780.30. 

 
Resolution 121 of 2023: Missing Link Snowmobile Club 04.01.2023 – 03.31.2024 
The Town of Denmark Town Board hereby authorizes Town Supervisor Scott Doyle to sign a statement for the 

Missing Link Snowmobile Club’s Snowmobile Trails Grant-In-Aid Application 2023 - 2024 acknowledging that the 

Town of Denmark has received and approved the application for use and maintenance of snowmobile trails 

being submitted by that club. 

Resolution 122 of 2023: 2024 Tax Exemptions 

The Town of Denmark Town Board hereby determines that no changes shall be made to the 2023 Exemptions 

Schedule.  

 

Resolution 123 of 2023: Public Hearing of proposed LL 1 of 2023: AUTHORIZING REAL PROPOERTY TAX 

EXEMPTION FOR VOLUNTEER FIREFIGHTERS AND VOLUNTEER AMBULANCE SERVICE WORKERS     

The Town of Denmark Town Board does hereby set a public hearing of proposed local law 1 of 2023: providing 

for a 10% partial real property tax exemption for qualified members of a volunteer fire department or volunteer 

ambulance squad for October 16, 2023, at 6:25 pm. 

 

Resolution 124 of 2023: Public Hearing of proposed LL 2 of 2023: A Local Law to Override the Tax Levy Limit 

Established in General Municipal Law 3-c. 

The Town of Denmark Town Board does hereby set a public hearing of proposed local law 2 of 2023: providing 

for a 10% partial real property tax exemption for qualified members of a volunteer fire department or volunteer 

ambulance squad for October 16, 2023, at 6:15 pm. 

 

Resolution 125 of 2023: Jefferson County Snow and Ice Agreement 01.01.2023 – 12.31.2027 

The Town of Denmark Town Board hereby authorizes and directs Supervisor Scott Doyle to sign the Jefferson 

County Removal of Snow and Ice Agreement effective 01.01.2023 – 12.31.2027 as presented and recorded in the 

minutes on behalf of the Town of Denmark.  

Roll call vote for resolutions 117 – 125 recorded as follows: 

Councilman Wadsworth  Aye 

Councilman Fazio  Aye 

Councilman Jones  Aye 

Councilwoman Rowsam  Aye 

Supervisor Doyle  Aye  Resolutions 117 – 125 of 2023 adopted 9.18.2023. 

Discussion was held on the possible purchase of a new pickup truck and plow in 2024.  Supt. Mahar noted that 

orders for new trucks are not being taken at this time due to a labor strike.  A pickup and plow are available 

locally for $59,000.00.  A plow could be purchased for a truck already owned by the Town for approximately 

$9,000.00.  No action taken. 

At 7:30pm Supervisor Doyle made a motion to enter an Executive Session to discuss a legal matter.  His motion 

was seconded by Councilman Jones.  Vote recorded as all ayes. 

Town Clerk Prudence Greene, Supt. Of Highways Pat Mahar, Dep Supt. Of Highways James Der, Mickey Dietrich 

of RACOG, Jeff Snyder, Deb Der, and Gary Ashline exited the meeting. 

At 7:48pm Councilman Wadsworth made a motion, seconded by Councilman Fazio to exit the executive session.   

Vote recorded as all ayes. 

At 7:49pm the meeting was reopened to the public, only Clerk Greene reentered the meeting. 
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Supervisor Doyle provided the Clerk with a copy of an advertisement created by Atty. Burrows, in consultation 

with the Town Board, seeking individuals interested in being appointed to a vacancy in the position of Supt. Of 

Highways should a vacancy occur as follows: 

Town of Denmark is Seeking Letters of Interest for Highway Superintendent 

The Town of Denmark is seeking qualified candidates for the position of Highway Superintendent. The Salary for this position is $55385.00 annually. The 

applicant must be a legal resident of the United States, a resident of the Town of Denmark, Minimum Age of 18. The Town Board will appoint the 

candidate to the Highway Superintendent until December 31, 2024. The appointee will have to seek election in the November 2024 General Election to 

complete the current term of the existing Highway Superintendent which expires on December 31, 2025. The Highway Superintendent is responsible for 

maintaining cost within budget, the supervision of the Town of Denmark Highway Employees in all facets of the position, which include but is not limited 

to, maintenance of roads, maintenance and repair of town owned equipment, delegation of tasks for the upkeep of town owned property.  

Proficiency in fundamental computer skills is essential for the successful candidate, enabling them to utilize computers for payroll, submitting local and 

state reports & forms, communicating budget and monthly reports to the Town Board. The selected individual will be expected to work closely with other 

local governments and New York State Department of Transportation as we utilize shared services. Knowledge of NY State programs such as CHIPs, POP, 

PAVE NY & EWR are a plus, but not required.  

Additional duties could include overseeing Denmark Water District #1 to include but not limited to; Obtaining Class C Water License, Meter Reading, 

Conducting and Monitoring Water Sampling as required by NY State Department of Health, and servicing & repairing any issues that may arise with 

regards to water lines.  

Letters of Interest must be submitted to Town of Denmark Clerk, 3707 Roberts Rd, Carthage NY 13619, by October 12, 2023, at 4 PM. 

Councilman Wadsworth offered a resolution, seconded for adoption by Councilwoman Rowsam as follows: 

Resolution 126 of 2023: Advertisement for Letters of Interest for Highway Superintendent 

The Town of Denmark Town Board does hereby direct Town Clerk Prudence Greene to arrange for a legal 

advertisement for Letters of Interest for Highway Superintendent for an anticipated vacancy in the Journal & 

Republican newspaper and to post the notice in the three United States Post Offices in the Town and on the 

town website.  

Councilman Wadsworth  Aye 

Councilman Fazio  Aye 

Councilman Jones  Aye 

Councilwoman Rowsam  Aye 

Supervisor Doyle  Aye  Resolutions 126 of 2023 adopted 9.18.2023. 

Being as there was no further business before the Board Councilman Wadsworth made a motion to adjourn the 

meeting and his motion was seconded by Councilman Jones.  Vote recorded as all ayes. 

Meeting adjourned at 7:59pm. 

 

Prudence L. Greene 

Town of Denmark Town Clerk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 


